



TOWNSHIP OF WASHINGTON

www.twpofwashington.us

July / September 2014

Have You Heard, about...

...GREAT COMMUNITY SUPPORT FOR THE MEMORIAL DAY PARADE

John Valerio of VFW Post #6192 was the Grand Marshal of this year's Parade. It is important to educate each generation on the meaning and importance of Memorial Day and to honor the service and sacrifice of the men and women who served and currently serve in the military.

Hopefully, you have seen the film produced by WCTV to preserve the history of some of our local veterans, thereby educating the public and showing appreciation to those who gave lives and service for us. The film includes John Valerio, Korean War; Vito Trause, Prisoner of War, World War II; Steve Kohlreiter, Vietnam; and Thomas Carbone, Korean War. Each of these veterans highlighted certain themes from the wars they fought. Vito Trause talked about his friends who died as prisoners, Steve Kohlreiter stressed the importance of Memorial Day as remembering those who died, Tom Carbone showed pictures of the hardships they endured living in bunkers to block the mortars coming at them all the time, and John Valerio explained how Freedom is not Free--it came at a high price with the men and women whose lives were taken from them or became disabled

Members of the Memorial Day Parade Committee did a great job planning the Parade; it was a lot of work, and they deserve a big thank you for a job well done. What a great day for our veterans and residents!

...A SUCCESSFUL JUNIOR POLICE ACADEMY

The graduation for the 110 "recruits" from the Pascack Valley Junior Police Academy was held on Friday, June 27. The police departments from Hillsdale, Westwood, and the Township organized a quality program for our youngsters.

...THE BURGLARY SUSPECT APPREHENDED ON JULY 25

As most of you probably know, there were several burglaries and/or attempted burglaries this summer. On Friday night, July 25, Hillsdale Police Department called and requested help in forming a perimeter search around a burglary that had just occurred there. Ho-Ho-Kus, Hillsdale, Westwood, and Ridgewood were included. Then a call came in for an open garage door and a possible burglary on Hoover Avenue; Township officers and a Hackensack detective noticed that a sliding door at the rear of the house was ajar and that a suspicious vehicle was in the area.

The K-9 unit of the BC Sheriff's Office joined our officers in the search for the alleged burglar who was then apprehended and charged on various counts by Sgt. Thomas Lawton, Officer Travis Cangialosi, and Special Officer II Michael Ferrarini (now a regular police officer); other agencies and officers were notified. The suspect had to be transported to Hackensack University Medical Center for treatment of an ankle injury. It was a long night and several days following in reference to charges, warrants, searches, impounding the suspect's vehicle, and mounds of paperwork. Bail was eventually set by a Bergen County Superior Court Judge for more than \$500,000 due to the number of outstanding warrants in New Jersey. The Bergen County Prosecutor's office is now in charge of the investigation.

Due to the diligence of neighbors who had reported certain suspicious activities in the area of this burglary, the neighborhood had been on active patrol. Chief Glenn Hooper asks that residents immediately report anything suspicious, leave lights on, have your paper and mail brought in when away, and notify the police when going out of town.

It is important that we appreciate the great work done by our Police Department in this situation. The cooperation was excellent!

...COUNTY HEALTH RANKINGS--what are they?

The health of nearly every county in the nation is measured by looking at various factors that affect health, such as access to healthy foods, rates of smoking, obesity, and high school graduation rates so that counties understand what influences how healthy their residents are and how long they will live. Basically, a ranking is 50% length of life and 50% quality of life. In NJ, the five highest ranked counties are: Hunterdon, Somerset, Morris, Bergen, and Middlesex. Now, please don't leave the Township to move to Hunterdon County!

...PERSONNEL IN THE POLICE DEPARTMENT

The Police Department has been short staffed due to retirements, injuries, and an officer leaving for a position with another agency. Some of the personnel changes that took place to fill these positions were outlined in the June issue of the Citizen, namely the promotion of Corporal Thomas Lawton to Sergeant and Corporal Arsenio Pecora to Sergeant, the hiring of police officers Christopher Osenbruck and David Ferrazano, and the hiring of Michael Ferrarini as Special Officer II.

Subsequent to the retirement of Chief Randy Ciocco on June 1, 2014, a number of additional personnel changes took place on August 20, 2014. They include: Captain Glenn Hooper to Chief, Lieutenant Gregg Hackbarth to Captain, Detective Sergeant John Calamari to Lieutenant, Corporal Michael Glock to Sergeant, Police Officer Steven Riedel to Corporal, Special Officer II Michael Ferrarini to Police Officer, and the hiring of Clayton Kenny as Dispatcher. Yes, there are costs but the protective service is essential, and we have to respect the quality of that service for this community by the officers, which is evidenced by their quick response, professionalism, training, and comments we get from residents.

You may be interested in knowing information about each of the officers in their new positions and knowing them by sight.

Chief Glenn Hooper was born and raised in the Township and has been with the department for 38 years. He is hardworking, knowledgeable, dedicated, experienced, and perceptive. Sometimes, he even smiles. There is no doubt that he will do an excellent job and be a credit to this very important position in our community.

Captain Gregg Hackbarth has been a very valuable force in this department for more than 30 years especially in dealing with traffic related matters and projects, planning special details such as seat belt surveillance and "Drive Sober or Get Pulled Over," applying for grants,

and qualifying for AAA Traffic Awards including the coveted Crystal Award.

Lieutenant John Calamari has been on the force for 21 years and currently oversees the Detective Bureau handling criminal and supplemental investigations. In addition, John is the domestic violence liaison officer and the juvenile officer. He does smile a lot.

Sergeant Arsenio Pecora was appointed to the Police Department in 1995. He has served as the Firearms Range Master, Firearms Investigator, Active Shooter Instructor, Field Training Officer, Bergen County Rapid Deployment Squad Leader, and Defensive Tactics Instructor. Sgt. Pecora is currently the certified school security assessment Officer.

Sergeant Michael Glock has been assisting former Lt. Gregg Hackbarth in traffic related matters and event planning. Now, as sergeant, he will take on a larger role in the Traffic Bureau as well as continue to serve the Department as a Firearms Instructor.

Corporal Steven Riedel, a lifelong resident of the Township, was appointed to the Police Department in 1996. He is a firearms instructor and excels in traffic enforcement and DWI arrests. Cpl. Riedel has received several life saving awards. He is perceptive and productive.

Christopher Osenbruck was born and raised in the Township of Washington, having gone through the Westwood Regional School System and then graduated from St. Thomas Aquinas College with a Bachelors of Science degree with a major in Criminal Justice and a minor in Business Administration. He started working for the Department as a Dispatcher in May 2011.

Police Officer David Ferrazzano grew up in Ridgewood and graduated from Ridgewood High School. While obtaining an Associate's Degree in exercise science, he worked at American Eagle Mixed Martial Arts as a personal trainer. He graduated from Bergen Community College and completed his Bachelors of Science degree in sociology at William Paterson University. He graduated the Essex County Police Academy this past March.

Police Officer Michael Ferrarini was appointed to the Township of Washington Police Department as a Class II Special Officer in May of 2014 and was sworn in as a Police Officer on August 21, 2014. Prior to his appointment Officer Ferrarini was a police dispatcher with the Clifton Police Department for seven years and served as a Deputy Sheriff with the Passaic County Sheriff's Department. (Police Officer Heather Castronova collaborated on this section and submitted the photos.)

...CHIEF RANDY CIOCCO IS RECOGNIZED FOR HIS SERVICE

Chief Randy Ciocco is recognized for his commitment to public safety and for his service to the residents of this Community. His 41-year journey in various positions in the Township of Washington Police Department culminating in the position of Chief was outstanding! It came as a result of his work ethic, intuitiveness, knowledge, training, and dedication to helping people. He has always been there for us.

Randy Ciocco was sworn in as Chief of the Township of Washington Police Department on October 12, 2010. He was very proud of the accomplishments of his officers and appreciated thank you notes from residents on a job well done.

The Township of Washington Police Department honored Chief Randy Ciocco on September 8 to celebrate with him as he ended his dedicated tour of duty.

Chief Randy Ciocco retired June 1, 2014 leaving a legacy to be followed by others. He deserves a very hearty thank you!

...A JULY STORM OUTAGE

On Wednesday, July 2, we had severe thunder and lightning storms and the municipal complex lost power, but I am very pleased to report that our new generator came on immediately with no problems!

...OPEN SPACE TRUST FUND GRANTS

The Township is currently implementing two grant programs, Memorial Pavilion Rehabilitation/Upgrade and Memorial Park Fencing Replacement as part of the Open Space Trust Fund Municipal Program in which Bergen County and the Township of Washington match funds. The total of the two grants is \$128,244; with Bergen County and the Township each contributing \$64,122.

The alterations for the pavilion include a new roof, tables, trash receptacles, and paint; alteration for the facility itself is a new fence around the perimeter.

...A GRANT FOR THE POLICE DEPARTMENT

Captain Gregg Hackbarth applied for and received a \$5,000 grant from the New Jersey Division of Highway Traffic Safety called "Drive Sober or Get Pulled Over" which was enforced August 15 to September 1 during the hours of 8 p.m. to 4 a.m. A total of 9 officers worked these details. Twenty-eight details were implemented with 96.5 hrs of overtime at a cost of \$4,747.40. The officers made 158 motor vehicle stops, 98 verbal warnings, no DWI arrests, and 99 summonses. These statistics apply to the

grant only. Capt. Hackbarth reports that the department had an excellent month of August in regard to motor vehicle enforcement in general as officers supported this program whether they were on an overtime enforcement detail or on regular tour time.

Captain Gregg Hackbarth recently organized a "Click it or Ticket" enforcement detail; it resulted in the fact that approximately 96.4% of the drivers had their seat belts engaged while 3.6% did not.

...OUR 9/11 MEMORIAL CEREMONY

Our 9/11 Memorial Ceremony took place on September 11 at 5 p.m. in the Senior Center at the "Wall of Veterans." As noted by Andrew Wyrich, Record reporter, the threat of rain did not prevent more than 50 people from "packing the senior center to pay their respects and reflect on the 13th anniversary with musical renditions of patriotic songs." Melissa Rissetto sang the national anthem, Jim Dugan sang "God Bless America," and Alianna Eucker performed "Amazing Grace." Wreaths were presented by the Mayor and Council, Police Department, Ambulance Corps, and Golden Seniors. Councilman Glenn Beckmeyer played taps, the army tune that is sounded at the completion of a military funeral.

It was wonderful to see a larger than usual crowd take the time to attend this remembrance ceremony. Thank you very much; it is much appreciated!

...THE POW/MIA CEREMONY SPONSORED BY VFW POST #6192

The members of VFW Post #6192 organized a POW/MIA Recognition Ceremony held on Wednesday, September 17, 2014. The United States' National POW/MIA Recognition Day is observed on the third Friday of September each year. This is a time for us to remember those who were prisoners of war and those who are missing in action. Vito Trause, a Township resident and prisoner of war in World War II lead the pledge of allegiance.

As part of the memorial service, members of VFW Post 6192 precisely set up a small table adorned with a white tablecloth, a candle and various objects all symbolizing different aspects of the remembrance as explained by Garret Pinke, past VFW commander. The ceremony included a video detailing the names of missing New Jersey soldiers from World War II, the Korean War, and the Vietnam War. Mayor Janet Sobkowicz noted that the film was educational and inspiring and was very happy that more than 50 people came to pay their respects to the prisoners of war and missing soldiers.

Bergen County Executive Kathleen Donovan called the video "powerful."

Steven Kohlreiter, commander of the VFW, said that "Everyone left with a heavy heart, but also an understanding of what these young men had to go through. We will always remember." *Quote from Andrew Wyrich article in The Record, Friday, September 19, 2014.*

...VETERANS WERE HONORED ON WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 17, 2014.

Just before the start of the POW/MIA ceremony, Kathleen Donovan, Bergen County Executive, conducted an awards ceremony for several veterans by presenting them with medals and certificates for their service. Information was collected by Tom Sears and Peter Calamari.

If you know of a veteran who has the DD214 paperwork and has not been part of the County Awards, please send the information to Bernadette at the Town Hall for a future ceremony.

...POLICE OFFICERS AT CONSTRUCTION SITES

At a recent Council meeting there was a question about having police officers at various construction/road opening/paving activities. It is better known as outside billing and works as follows: In June there were 80.5 hours of outside billing to United Water, PSE&G, and other Contractors, which was equivalent to \$6,588 of overtime salaries.

In addition to getting reimbursed the salaries of \$6,588, there is a 35% surcharge on the officers' hourly rates equaling \$2,305, a \$30 per hour fee on patrol cars equaling \$1,290 and barricades/traffic cones equaling \$250. So, the township received \$3,845 in revenue for June for outside billing.

...THE MUNICIPAL ROAD PROGRAM

The 2014 municipal road program was completed the last two weeks of September. I thank the Town Council for funding the program and supporting the resolution to join the Pascack Valley Shared Services Group in the Administration's efforts to implement the Road Program. The price for asphalt was about 12% lower than estimated "paving the way" for a lower cost for the entire project.

The roads included in the project were: Hoover Avenue from Lincoln Place to Jackson Avenue, Ridgewood Boulevard North from East Glen Avenue to Carriage Court, Crest Place from Pascack Road to Jackson Avenue, Sussex Road from Lincoln Avenue to Cleveland Avenue, Beech Street from Cypress Street to Cross Street, Morgan Court, Grace Court, and Calvin Street from Ridgewood

Road to Maple Avenue. In addition, several minor problems from earlier road programs are being addressed.

The reason Hoover Avenue from Lincoln to Manhattan was delayed is that future work is being planned by United Water for the second quarter of 2015. However, I wrote them a letter requesting that they be responsible for paving Hoover from Lincoln to Manhattan; they replied in writing, "as we do not have the final design for this project and the exact alignment of the new main, United Water is committing to paving curb to curb for the full length of this project." Good news!

Factors such as the Hoover Avenue change and the lower cost of the bid provided the opportunity to add some 3500 linear feet to the program. That is why sections of Beech Street, Sussex Road, and other areas were added to the original plan.

Bid specs for Colonial Boulevard paving were advertised early in September and the work should be completed shortly. Sidewalks in "front" of Town Hall, that is the Hudson Avenue side, were also repaired.

Grant application to pave Mountain Avenue was submitted to NJ Department of Transportation for funding year 2015.

Administrator Matthew Cavallo did an excellent job organizing and facilitating the Road Program as well as various projects and other improvements including: membership in two purchasing groups to obtain lower prices; zoning and property maintenance issues; input of the budget; proposals for the firehouse parking lot, DMF, and Firehouse needs assessment; and the day-to-day operations of the municipality. Recently, the Council approved funding for the paving and drainage work at the firehouse parking lot and for paving a portion of Colonial Boulevard.

In addition, Mr. Cavallo prepared an RFP for banking services in order to evaluate rates and services offered by the banks to the Township.

...COUNCIL PROJECTS

The Township Council has been working to prioritize projects that need to get done; revise ordinances such as Ordinance 14-08 that rectified a parking situation on Ridgewood Road and Ridgewood Boulevard North; and gather information on current topics such as turf on Memorial Field and equipment and facility needs in the Road Department and the Fire Department.

... RECREATION PROGRAMS

More than 220 children participated in a very active calendar of activities and field trips. Feedback from last year helped the coordinators to make improvements for this year. Currently, children are enrolled in football, soccer and fall baseball programs. Signups for basketball and wrestling are in progress.

...MEN'S SOFTBALL LEAGUE

The Township of Washington Men's Softball League completed its season by holding the Championship Game in Memory of Pete Mayer. Mr. Mayer was a longtime player and league commissioner who passed away on March 8, 2014. The championship is determined by a double elimination tournament that came down to 2 teams, the White Team managed by Wayne Verost and the Gold Team managed by Devon Cohan. With a final score of 7 to 3 the Gold Team took its first Championship, being awarded The Trause Cup by Ruth Mayer wife of Pete Mayer, Vito Trause, and Mayor Janet Sobkowicz.

The Men's Softball League has some 115 players/members and the teams play 18 games per team on Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday nights from May to mid-August. The league oversight is supported by Rich Kroboth (Blue Team), Joe Sacchi (Maroon), Wayne Verost (White), John DiConstanzo (Red), Matt McCarter (Blue), George Kuzma (Black), Kevin Lawton (Green) and Devon Cohan (Gold). If interested, please contact Terry Hayes at terryh53@aol.com.

...RIBBON CUTTING FOR NEW BUSINESSES AT THE TOWN CENTER

Foundations Physical Therapy held a Ribbon Cutting Ceremony on Saturday, September 13, to welcome people



left to right: Christopher Osenbruck, new Police Officer and Randy Ciocco, Chief of the Township Police Department



Police Officer David Ferrazano



New Sergeant Thomas Lawton

to tour the facility, learn about the conditions Foundations can treat, and discuss the methods used to meet the needs of the patients. Eye Level Learning Center held a Ribbon Cutting Ceremony on Saturday, September 27, to welcome people to tour the facility and learn about the individualized curriculum developed to improve Math and English skills. Prime Steakhouse and Pho Miu restaurants are now open at the Town Center. We wish all the businesses in the Shopping Center success!

...OUR ANNUAL TOWN DAY CELEBRATION

Due to scheduling, our Annual Family Festival/Town Day will be held on Saturday, October 25, from 12:30 p.m. - 3:30 p.m. See the press release written by James Dugan on page 6 that outlines the events of the day that include the Fire Department's Ragamuffin Parade, the Library's Haunted House, and the town's Family Festival. Hope to see you there!

...WORK IN THE ROAD DEPARTMENT

Members are preparing for the leaf pickup and snow removal programs. They finished refurbishing the brine unit so that it can be installed on the old sewer truck and used for the snow season. The old sewer truck will also be used to haul the leaf vacuum during leaf season.

You should have received your flyer indicating that the Leaf Program begins on November 3 for Zone 1, November 10 for Zone 2, and November 17 for Zone 3. Please have your leaves curbside by the date for your zone. All leaves are to be placed at the curb no later than December 1. Grass and garden debris will be picked up each week according to the schedule until Friday, October 31.

...CALLS TO SERVICE FOR AMBULANCE, FIRE, AND POLICE

It's important that we recognize the calls to service that Ambulance, Fire, and Police make in the course of their work. The Ambulance Corps had a total of 450 calls from January through August, 270 were in the township and 180 were mutual aid to the surrounding towns; however, please note that the neighboring towns cover us when WTVAC is out of service. These figures are not included. The Fire Department had 132 calls during the same time period. Remember that they get called out for things other than fires, such as accidents where people have to be extricated from their vehicle, gas spills, etc. The police department had 5130 calls including everything from 911 to carrying and possessing weapons. The most were motor vehicle stops at 1041.

Sincerely, Janet Sobkowicz, Mayor

TOWN DAY / FALL FESTIVAL SATURDAY, OCTOBER 25

Mayor Janet Sobkowicz has announced that the Township is sponsoring a Fall Festival/Town Day for residents on Saturday, October 25, from 12:30 p.m. to 3:30 p.m. at Memorial Field on Pascack Road, rain or shine. Admission is free. Parking is available at the Bergen County YJCC across the street just north of Memorial Field. The Township Councilmen will be grilling the hot dogs and hamburgers and serving cold beverages for a dollar each.

Dina Burke, Director of Public Affairs and Information, arranged for a new, special attraction--a Dinosaur Museum, which allows close-up, hands-on experience with real dinosaur fossils. Also new this year is the Westwood Community Band performing a variety of concert and jazz music.

There will be a variety of bouncy rides, fun slides, and a trackless train for the children for an all-day fee of \$5. There will be a variety of games and activities including the usual favorites of ring and beanbag toss, ping pong ball/fish bowl toss, sand art, face painting, and balloon art. The Boy Scouts will be firing their water-powered rockets.

The Township Fire Department, Police Department, and Ambulance Corps will be offering lifesaving demonstrations and public health information. The Golden Seniors, Contemporary Woman's Club, Knights of Columbus, Boy Scouts, Girl Scouts, and other organizations will be participating. Come join your neighbors for a great day of fun in the fall air. Visit the website at twpofwashington.us for more details.

Saturday, October 25, is really a full day of events beginning with the Fire Department's Ragamuffin Parade at 10 a.m. on Finnerty Place and the Library's Haunted House from 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m.

SPECIAL SUMMER AT YOUR LIBRARY

"Don't cry because it's over, smile because it happened" – Dr. Seuss

Summer might be over but the fun continues all year at the Township Library! This summer 115 children participated in the library Summer Reading Club and read 2276 books! We offered over 60 programs for children and teens and had more than one thousand attendees to our great programs like the Red Cross Babysitting workshops, storytimes, and special events like *Art Kids Rule!* and *Sciencetellers*.

This summer was the first time the library offered a Summer Reading Club for ADULTS! One hundred and forty five adults joined and became eligible for weekly prizes. Summer programs for adults were big hits: free meetings with financial advisors, Broadway musical movie showings, health lectures with Eva's Fresh, even Chair and Floor yoga classes.

So, keep an eye on the library website (<u>www.twpofwashingtonpl.org</u>), sign up for the monthly email alert or come in and take one of our program brochures to get updates on upcoming events like the library haunted house, FREE CPR certification courses, Genealogy workshops and guest authors for National Novel Writing Month in November!

Hope to see you in the library soon! Laura Rifkin Library Director



New Chief Glenn Hooper, Captain Gregg Hackbarth, Lieutenant John Calamari, Sergeant Michael Glock, Corporal Steven Riedel, Police Officer Michael Ferrarini

NEWS FROM THE HEALTH DEPARTMENT

EBOLA -

There is no FDA-approved vaccine available for Ebola. If you travel to or are in an area affected by an Ebola outbreak, make sure to do the following:

- Practice careful hygiene. For example, wash your hands with soap and water or an alcohol-based hand sanitizer and avoid contact with blood and body fluids.
- Do not handle items that may have come in contact with an infected person's blood or body fluids (such as clothes, bedding, needles, and medical equipment).
- Avoid funeral or burial rituals that require handling the body of someone who has died from Ebola.
- Avoid contact with bats and nonhuman primates or blood, fluids, and raw meat prepared from these animals.
- Avoid hospitals where Ebola patients are being treated. The U.S. embassy or consulate is often able to provide advice on facilities.
- After you return, monitor your health for 21 days and seek medical care immediately if you develop symptoms of Ebola.

Healthcare workers who may be exposed to people with Ebola should follow these steps:

- Wear protective clothing, including masks, gloves, gowns, and eye protection.
- Practice proper infection control and sterilization measures. For more information, see "Infection Control for Viral Hemorrhagic Fevers in the African Health Care Setting".
- Isolate patients with Ebola from other patients.
- Avoid direct contact with the bodies of people who have died from Ebola.
- Notify health officials if you have had direct contact with the blood or body fluids, such as but not limited to, feces, saliva, urine, vomit, and semen of a person who is sick with Ebola. The virus can enter the body through broken skin or unprotected mucous membranes in, for example, the eyes, nose, or mouth.

- ENTEROVIRUS D68 -

What are the symptoms of EV-D68 infection?

- EV-D68 can cause mild to severe respiratory illness.
- Mild symptoms may include fever, runny nose, sneezing, cough, and body and muscle aches.
- Severe symptoms may include wheezing and difficulty breathing.
- Anyone with respiratory illness should contact their doctor if they are having difficulty breathing or if their symptoms are getting worse.

How can I protect myself?

You can help prevent yourself from getting and spreading EV-D68 and other respiratory illnesses by following these steps:

- Wash hands often with soap and water for 20 seconds.
- Avoid touching eyes, nose and mouth with unwashed hands.
- Avoid close contact such as kissing, hugging, and sharing cups or eating utensils with people who are sick.
- Cover your coughs and sneezes with a tissue or shirt sleeve, not your hands.

- Clean and disinfect frequently touched surfaces, such as toys and doorknobs, especially if someone is sick.
- Stay home when you are sick.

What should people with asthma and children suffering from reactive airway disease do?

Children with asthma are at risk for severe symptoms from EV-D68 and other respiratory illnesses. They should follow the Center for Disease Control's guidance to maintain control of their illness during this time. CDC recommends:

- Discuss and update your asthma action plan with your primary care provider.
- Take your prescribed asthma medications as directed, especially long term control medication(s).
- Be sure to keep your reliever medication with you.
- Get a flu vaccine when available.
- If you develop new or worsening asthma symptoms, follow the steps of your asthma action plan. If your symptoms do not go away, call your doctor right away.
- Parents should make sure the child's caregiver and/or teacher is aware of his/her condition, and that they know how to help if the child experiences any symptoms related to asthma.

MEETING SCHEDULE

TOWNSHIP COUNCIL MEETINGS - 7:30 p.m.

MAYOR/DIRECTORS

3rd Wednesday, 7:30 p.m.

PLANNING BOARD

1st and Last Wednesday, 7:30 p.m.

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

3rd Tuesday, 8 p.m.

RECREATION BOARD

2nd Thursday, 8 p.m.

BOARD OF HEALTH

2nd Tuesday, 8 p.m.

MUNICIPAL COURT

1st and 3rd Thursday, 3:30 p.m.

Meeting dates are subject to change
by the respective bodies due to holidays, etc.

All meetings are held in the Municipal Courtroom.

WCTV CABLE TV

2nd Monday, 8 p.m. **MUNICIPAL COMPLEX**

DIRECTORY

MAYOR: Janet Sobkowicz *664-0361
COUNCIL PRESIDENT: Tom Sears
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Glenn Beckmeyer *664-0698 Peter Calamari 833-4801 Dr. Steven Cascio 664-5008 Richard Hrbek *664-9344
ADMINISTRATOR: Matthew Cavallo
TOWNSHIP CLERK: Elaine Erlewein (Acting Clerk) 664-4425
DIRECTORS: LAW: Kenneth Poller
E-mail address for The Citizen: adminsec@twpofwashington.us
All Emergencies – Police, Fire and Ambulance 911

*Home Number



Foundations Physical Therapy held a Ribbon Cutting Ceremony on Saturday, September 13, to welcome people to tour the facility, learn about the conditions Foundations can treat, and the discuss the methods used to meet the needs of the patients.





left to right: Ruth Mayer, Vito Trause, Devon Cohan.

REMINDER POLLING PLACES ARE THE FOLLOWING

Districts 1, 3, and 5 will vote at the Municipal Library 144 Woodfield Road and Districts 2, 4, and 6 will vote in the Town Hall at 350 Hudson Avenue. The new polling places will be listed on the ballot.

TOWNSHIP OF WASHINGTON

350 Hudson Avenue Township of Washington, NJ 07676 PRSTR STD ECRWSS U.S. POSTAGE

PAIC

Paramus, NJ 07652 Permit No. 382

RESIDENTIAL CUSTOMER TOWNSHIP OF WASHINGTON, NJ 07676